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The annual Toro Student of 
the Year Award, now in it’s 
24th year, offers student 
greenkeepers the opportunity 
to expand their experience by 
meeting and competing with 
the best. 

One lucky winner of this annual 
award will soon be heading to the 
USA on an all-expenses-paid study 
trip of a lifetime, thanks to BIGGA’s 
Gold Key Sponsor, Toro.

Acknowledged as the highlight of 
the student greenkeepers’ year, the 
winner will receive an eight week trip 
to the United States, starting next 
January that includes a six week 
study course at the University of 
Massachusetts and trips to visit the 
GCSAA’s Golf Industry Show, in San 
Diego and Toro’s Californian base.

Two runners-up will receive an 
expenses-paid trip to the Continue 
to Learn Education programme 
at BTME 2013 in Harrogate, next 
January.

The judges interviewed 29 stu-
dents greenkeepers during a series 
of local interviews and had the 
tough job of selecting only six can-
didates to progress to the National 
Finals being held at BIGGA House 
on Sunday 16th and Monday 17th 
September. 

One of the final six (pictured), 
have the incredible opportunity to 
follow in Matthew Perks’ footsteps 
to become the 24th Toro Student 
Greenkeeper of the Year. 

The six finalists will arrive at Ald-
wark Manor on Sunday 16th Sep-
tember and will join the judges and 
BIGGA staff for an informal dinner.  
Monday 17th September sees the 
finalists being provided with a writ-
ten task to complete during the day 
and attending a formal interview in 
front of a panel of four judges who 
represent both Toro and BIGGA.

Following final deliberations by 

the judges the 2012 winner and 
two runners-up will be selected. 
The announcement of the winner 
and runners-up will take place at 
5pm. Following a photo shoot, the 
day concludes with an evening of 
celebrations, including a meal at 
an Italian restaurant and a game of 
tenpin bowling.

To be eligible for this award in the 
future, you should be a greenkeep-
ing student studying for a qualifica-
tion, up to Level Three.  Entrants 
are nominated by their course 
tutor, with their entry sanctioned 
by their college or training provider. 

Our thanks go to all those who 
entered the 2012 Award and who 
continue to make this Award a 
flagship event of the greenkeeping 
calendar.

The national final

GI June 2012 (pages 24-26) featured 2011 
winner, Matt Perks, and his three page 
account of his trip to the States

GI   Further reading

the 3rd period. It truly was amaz-ing, but that wasn’t all, as after the 3rd period had ended Edric had arranged for the TV crew to come and fi lm us and put us up on the big screen in the centre of the court! It was a close game that was won in the fi nal second by Wolves. The arena went completely mad and it was a great end to an amazing night. 
Friday soon rolled around and it was time to leave for the fi nal leg of my trip; the Golf Industry Show in Las Vegas. To be honest it really crept up on me as I had been so busy over the previous seven weeks I hadn’t even had time to think about going there, but soon I had landed at McCarran airport and was in a taxi on the way to the hotel. I arrived at night so it was an amazing view driving down the strip with the hotels and shops all lit up. The next day I ventured out and wandered around the endless hotels, casinos and shops and in the evening I met up with Sami, Jim and Andrew from BIGGA. We went out for dinner and chatted about the trip so far and how everything had gone, it was great to see them again.The next few days were spent at the show looking around the thousands of stands and exhibits. The place was truly gigantic and you defi nitely needed the map to fi nd your way around. I ran into so many people from the UK while I 

was out there and spent hours talk-ing to all of them about the industry and where it is headed. I got a really positive feel from everyone and it was great to see that none of the passion has been lost over the diffi cult last three years, in fact I think it’s made some people even more passionate and determined to succeed in their particular area, whether that be a greenkeeper, machinery supplier, or any one of the many aspects that come from managing golf courses. Then, before I knew it, Friday had come and it was time to return home, so, I packed my bags and headed for the airport. While I was sat waiting for the plane I had a few hours to refl ect on the trip, how much I had learned and how much the experience had changed my life for the better. I can honestly say it was the trip of a lifetime and something I wish I could go back and repeat all over again. I’d like to say a huge thank you to  everyone involved with the Toro award, particularly Sami Collins and all of the staff at BIGGA, as well as Pete Mansfi eld and his secretary Chris-tine Wilson from Lely UK who not only sponsored the award but also made sure that I had everything I needed every step of the way.This just leaves me to say good luck to this year’s nominees and to the eventual winner: get ready for the trip of a lifetime!

Umass class photo

The Strip in Las Vegas

New York Hotel, Las Vegas
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Toro Student of 
the Year 2012 

The finalists for the annual Toro Student of the Year competition, held 
at BIGGA House, have now been chosen. Those lucky enough to make 
the cut are revealed by our new L&D resident, Stuart Green...

Name: Stuart Imeson
Age: 20
Golf Club: Dunstanburgh Golf 
Club
Position: Head Greenkeeper
College: Newcastle College

 
Stuart joined Dunstanburgh 

Golf Club when he left school, after 
undertaking his work experience 
he felt this was the career he 
wanted to follow.  After completing his Level 2, the Head 
Greenkeeper left and Stuart took the opportunity to 
inquire about the vacant position.  The owner took a risk 
and Stuart has now been in the role for two years and is 
relishing the challenge.

Stuart is currently studying for his Level 3 and wants 
to continue on to the Level 4 at Newcastle College.  Stuart 
has a handicap of 20 and enjoys football.

Six of the best
 

Name: Thomas Flavelle
Age: 23
Golf Club: Lingdale Golf Club
Position: Greenkeeper
College: Myerscough College

 
Thomas began greenkeeping at Lingdale 

Golf Club in 2007, as an apprentice, 
following in his father’s footsteps.  

He is currently undertaking his Level 
3 and is wanting to progress onto the 
Foundation Degree.  

He is also very much interested in golf course architecture.
Tom is a talented golfer, with a handicap of 2.  He won the 

scratch competition at The Leicestershire Golf Club and has 
represented his county.  

The golf club uses Thomas’s golf knowledge to provide a golfer’s 
opinion on the roll of the greens, as part of the weekly course 
rating.

	
  

Name: Neil Ivamy
Age: 28
Golf Club: Trevose Golf & Country Club
Position: Assistant Greenkeeper
College: Duchy College

 
Neil started greenkeeping at 16, at the 

Merlin Golf Club, where he completed his 
Level 2.  He is currently working towards his 
Level 3 at the Duchy College.

Neil took some time out to indulge his 
other passion of cricket by playing club 
cricket in Western Australia.  He returned to the UK and spent 
some time working as a landscaper before joining the team at 
Trevose Golf & Country Club.

Neil is the club professional at Redruth Cricket Club and has 
represented Cornwall at Minor Counties level.  He also plays golf 
and has a handicap of 10.

Name: Aaron Launchbury
Age: 27
Golf Club: North Foreland 
Golf Club
Position: Assistant 
Greenkeeper
College: Hadlow College

 
Aaron came to greenkeeping 

later in life after a career in 
the print industry and as a 
painter and decorator.  Aaron joined North Foreland 
Golf Club as an apprentice and hasn’t looked back, 
completing his Level 2 in twelve months.

Aaron has been working closely with his Course 
Manager, Dan McGrath MG, on the Operation Pollinator 
project.  He assisted Dan in researching design ideas for 
alternative habitats for pollinating insects.

Name: Christopher Watson
Age: 18
Golf Club: Peterculter Golf Club
Position: Assistant 
Greenkeeper
College: Elmwood College

 
Chris got his passion for 

greenkeeping after spending his 
work experience at the golf club.  
He went back after leaving school, in 2010, to work 
during the summer, before being taken on as a full-time 
apprentice later that year.  Whilst as Elmwood, Chris 
awarded the BIGGA Scottish Level 2 Award.

Chris has recently taken up golf and is slowly 
improving.  His other passions are Scouts and sailing, 
where in 2011 he was on the lead boat of the Tall Ships, 
which left Greenock.

	
  

Name: Peter Thompson
Age: 25
Golf Club: Sunningdale Golf Club
Position: Assistant Greenkeeper
College: Oaklands College

 
Peter has been in greenkeeping for five 

years and is currently working towards his 
Level 3 Diploma, at Oaklands College.  

Peter started greenkeeping at Old Fold 
Manor in 2007, but chose to further develop 
his skills at Sunningdale, under Course Manager, 
Murray Long.

Outside of work, Peter holds a season ticket for Manchester 
United and is a very keen cook.  

Had he not followed his current career path he would have 
trained as a chef.

	
  

	
  	
  

Continue to Learn seminar at 
BTME 2012 (left) and Vegas trip 
(above)

The day after I had won the 

Toro Student Greenkeeper of 

the Year award I was sat on the 

train on the way home with a 

big smile on my face. 
I felt a huge sense of achievement 

that all the hard work had paid off 

and that a personal dream had 

come true. It hadn’t dawned on me 

that all the hard work was going to 

be eclipsed by the level of education 

I was about to receive at the Univer-

sity of Massachusetts (Umass).

The next few months passed like 

a blur. In order to obtain my Visa 

there was a never-ending stream of 

form fi lling followed by an interview 

with the US Embassy in London. 

As well as this there was Christ-

mas and New Year to think about 

besides a busy few months working 

on the golf course. 
However, on January 3, I found 

myself sat in Heathrow Airport on 

my own ready to go. I knew partially 

what awaited me, but no one can 

really prepare you for the USA and 

how full on things were going to 

be at university. After 22 hours of 

travelling without any sleep I fi nally 

arrived at the Comfort Inn, which 

would be my home for the next 7 

weeks. I set my alarm for early next 

morning so that I could meet up 

with some fellow students on the 

turf management course before 

going straight to sleep. I wasn’t 

disappointed as I got chatting to 

everyone straight away over coffee 

and doughnuts and managed to get 

a lift to the university. 
The fi rst thing that hit me was 

how big the campus was, it was 

like a small town with its own 

basketball and ice hockey arena, 

bars, restaurants and numerous 

high rise fl ats to accommodate all of 

the students. The place was so big 

it even had its own Power Station!

We were all expecting a nice and 

easy fi rst day but had no such luck. 

After the fi rst hour of orientation we 

went straight into lectures. There 

was so much to cover in a short 

amount of time that every available 

minute was used. There were the 

“core” subjects such as Entomol-

ogy, Disease Pathology, Turf Grass 

Physiology, Turf Grass Manage-

ment, Turf Grass Identification, 

Weed Management, Fertiliser and 

Chemical Calculations, Soil Phys-

ics, Soil Chemistry and Agronomy; 

these were then interspersed with 

other smaller, but no less impor-

tant, lectures on Irrigation, Arbo-

riculture, Staff management, Golf 

Course Design and Architecture. 

There were also some guest lectur-

ers from the world of golf including 

Bill Spence from the Brookline 

Country Club and a USGA agrono-

mist Jim Skorulski.
Of course it wasn’t all work, there 

were plenty of nights when we all 

went out for food and drinks, to 

watch Hockey matches and play 

Ten Pin Bowling. I quite fancied 

my chances at bowling but quickly 

realised that I had no chance, as 

this was one of their many national 

sports. So, I decided to play some of 

the locals at Pool, something I fared  

a lot better at. One night I went for 

three hours unbeaten before being 

asked to kindly step aside in order 

to let the others have a go. 

Going to Boston for the weekend 

was a memorable part of the trip. 

Chris Swider, one of the guys on 

  A life 
changing trip

Toro Student of The Year, Matt 

Perks, reveals all about his 

trip to the States, the prize for 

scooping the top accolade in the 

annual BIGGA competition

ABOVE: Matt with the graduates 
outside the Toro offi ces
BELOW: Matt in a snowy Boston
INSET RIGHT: Umass libary, the 
talest in the U.S at 26 fl oors
MAIN RIGHT: View from the top 
of Umass library 
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the course, was going home for the 

weekend, so a few of us booked a 

hotel and he gave us a lift. During 

the day we went to the New Eng-

land Aquarium and did the tourist 

trail and at night we ventured into 

China town for food and drinks. 

It was a great weekend but before 

we knew it we were driving back 

to the Comfort Inn and Umass for 

another week of lectures. It felt like 

the course was never going to end 

but eventually we were in our fi nal 

week and counting down the hours 

until we graduated. All together 

there were 117 2 hour lectures, 

plus homework and 32 exams! It 

was as exhausting as it sounds. 

The course pushed each and every 

one of us, including myself, to the 

limit of what could be achieved, 

but achieve we did as every one of 

the 42 students passed with fl ying 

colours. We graduated on a Friday 

afternoon which gave us chance to 

say our goodbyes to those who had 

to travel home, and gave everyone 

else a chance to get ready for one 

last night out together. 

I had another few days to kill 

before I travelled to Minneapolis, so 

I went to stay with a fellow student 

and hotel resident, Roger Beau-

lieu, at his place in Connecticut. 

We played golf and went for some 

food and a few drinks at his local 

bar. I met some great people that 

weekend and was treated like one of 

the locals. I’ve got say a big thanks 

to Roger as he was my taxi almost 

everywhere while at Umass and he 

treated me like one of his family and 

I would gladly call him a friend for 

life.
Monday morning came and 

it was time to leave New England 

behind and head for Minneapolis to 

see the Toro facilities and factories. 

I met up with the two Australian 

winners and the Canadian winner 

from Umass and we were shown 

every inch of Toro’s three main sites 

from the Headquarters, Research 

and Design and Manufacturing 

and Assembly. It was great to see 

how the products were initially con-

ceived, designed and tested before 

being assembled into the machines 

we use every day. It was eye opening 

to see the work that goes into it and 

how all the staff take pride in what 

they do; it’s no wonder we end up 

using products with such a good 

build quality. 
Edric Funk was our guide 

while we were in Minneapolis. He 

made sure that we had everything 

we needed and he arranged our 

evenings out for food and entertain-

ment, the best of which was on the 

Wednesday when we headed out 

into Minneapolis city centre. We 

went to the fi nest steak house to 

start off with and had an amazing 

meal, this was followed by a VIP 

trip to watch the local basketball 

team, Minneapolis Timberwolves, 

play Utah Jazz. We had court-side 

seats and at half time we went to 

the backstage bar and met all of 

the players as they came out for 

“The campus was like a small 

town with its own basketball 

and ice hockey arena, bars and 

restaurants. It even had its own 

Power Station!”
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The annual Toro Student of 
the Year Award, now in it’s 
24th year, offers student 
greenkeepers the opportunity 
to expand their experience by 
meeting and competing with 
the best. 

One lucky winner of this annual 
award will soon be heading to the 
USA on an all-expenses-paid study 
trip of a lifetime, thanks to BIGGA’s 
Gold Key Sponsor, Toro.

Acknowledged as the highlight of 
the student greenkeepers’ year, the 
winner will receive an eight week trip 
to the United States, starting next 
January that includes a six week 
study course at the University of 
Massachusetts and trips to visit the 
GCSAA’s Golf Industry Show, in San 
Diego and Toro’s Californian base.

Two runners-up will receive an 
expenses-paid trip to the Continue 
to Learn Education programme 
at BTME 2013 in Harrogate, next 
January.

The judges interviewed 29 stu-
dents greenkeepers during a series 
of local interviews and had the 
tough job of selecting only six can-
didates to progress to the National 
Finals being held at BIGGA House 
on Sunday 16th and Monday 17th 
September. 

One of the final six (pictured), 
have the incredible opportunity to 
follow in Matthew Perks’ footsteps 
to become the 24th Toro Student 
Greenkeeper of the Year. 

The six finalists will arrive at Ald-
wark Manor on Sunday 16th Sep-
tember and will join the judges and 
BIGGA staff for an informal dinner.  
Monday 17th September sees the 
finalists being provided with a writ-
ten task to complete during the day 
and attending a formal interview in 
front of a panel of four judges who 
represent both Toro and BIGGA.

Following final deliberations by 

the judges the 2012 winner and 
two runners-up will be selected. 
The announcement of the winner 
and runners-up will take place at 
5pm. Following a photo shoot, the 
day concludes with an evening of 
celebrations, including a meal at 
an Italian restaurant and a game of 
tenpin bowling.

To be eligible for this award in the 
future, you should be a greenkeep-
ing student studying for a qualifica-
tion, up to Level Three.  Entrants 
are nominated by their course 
tutor, with their entry sanctioned 
by their college or training provider. 

Our thanks go to all those who 
entered the 2012 Award and who 
continue to make this Award a 
flagship event of the greenkeeping 
calendar.

The national final

GI June 2012 (pages 24-26) featured 2011 
winner, Matt Perks, and his three page 
account of his trip to the States

GI   Further reading

the 3rd period. It truly was amaz-ing, but that wasn’t all, as after the 3rd period had ended Edric had arranged for the TV crew to come and fi lm us and put us up on the big screen in the centre of the court! It was a close game that was won in the fi nal second by Wolves. The arena went completely mad and it was a great end to an amazing night. 
Friday soon rolled around and it was time to leave for the fi nal leg of my trip; the Golf Industry Show in Las Vegas. To be honest it really crept up on me as I had been so busy over the previous seven weeks I hadn’t even had time to think about going there, but soon I had landed at McCarran airport and was in a taxi on the way to the hotel. I arrived at night so it was an amazing view driving down the strip with the hotels and shops all lit up. The next day I ventured out and wandered around the endless hotels, casinos and shops and in the evening I met up with Sami, Jim and Andrew from BIGGA. We went out for dinner and chatted about the trip so far and how everything had gone, it was great to see them again.The next few days were spent at the show looking around the thousands of stands and exhibits. The place was truly gigantic and you defi nitely needed the map to fi nd your way around. I ran into so many people from the UK while I 

was out there and spent hours talk-ing to all of them about the industry and where it is headed. I got a really positive feel from everyone and it was great to see that none of the passion has been lost over the diffi cult last three years, in fact I think it’s made some people even more passionate and determined to succeed in their particular area, whether that be a greenkeeper, machinery supplier, or any one of the many aspects that come from managing golf courses. Then, before I knew it, Friday had come and it was time to return home, so, I packed my bags and headed for the airport. While I was sat waiting for the plane I had a few hours to refl ect on the trip, how much I had learned and how much the experience had changed my life for the better. I can honestly say it was the trip of a lifetime and something I wish I could go back and repeat all over again. I’d like to say a huge thank you to  everyone involved with the Toro award, particularly Sami Collins and all of the staff at BIGGA, as well as Pete Mansfi eld and his secretary Chris-tine Wilson from Lely UK who not only sponsored the award but also made sure that I had everything I needed every step of the way.This just leaves me to say good luck to this year’s nominees and to the eventual winner: get ready for the trip of a lifetime!

Umass class photo

The Strip in Las Vegas

New York Hotel, Las Vegas
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Toro Student of 
the Year 2012 

The finalists for the annual Toro Student of the Year competition, held 
at BIGGA House, have now been chosen. Those lucky enough to make 
the cut are revealed by our new L&D resident, Stuart Green...

Name: Stuart Imeson
Age: 20
Golf Club: Dunstanburgh Golf 
Club
Position: Head Greenkeeper
College: Newcastle College

 
Stuart joined Dunstanburgh 

Golf Club when he left school, after 
undertaking his work experience 
he felt this was the career he 
wanted to follow.  After completing his Level 2, the Head 
Greenkeeper left and Stuart took the opportunity to 
inquire about the vacant position.  The owner took a risk 
and Stuart has now been in the role for two years and is 
relishing the challenge.

Stuart is currently studying for his Level 3 and wants 
to continue on to the Level 4 at Newcastle College.  Stuart 
has a handicap of 20 and enjoys football.

Six of the best
 

Name: Thomas Flavelle
Age: 23
Golf Club: Lingdale Golf Club
Position: Greenkeeper
College: Myerscough College

 
Thomas began greenkeeping at Lingdale 

Golf Club in 2007, as an apprentice, 
following in his father’s footsteps.  

He is currently undertaking his Level 
3 and is wanting to progress onto the 
Foundation Degree.  

He is also very much interested in golf course architecture.
Tom is a talented golfer, with a handicap of 2.  He won the 

scratch competition at The Leicestershire Golf Club and has 
represented his county.  

The golf club uses Thomas’s golf knowledge to provide a golfer’s 
opinion on the roll of the greens, as part of the weekly course 
rating.

	
  

Name: Neil Ivamy
Age: 28
Golf Club: Trevose Golf & Country Club
Position: Assistant Greenkeeper
College: Duchy College

 
Neil started greenkeeping at 16, at the 

Merlin Golf Club, where he completed his 
Level 2.  He is currently working towards his 
Level 3 at the Duchy College.

Neil took some time out to indulge his 
other passion of cricket by playing club 
cricket in Western Australia.  He returned to the UK and spent 
some time working as a landscaper before joining the team at 
Trevose Golf & Country Club.

Neil is the club professional at Redruth Cricket Club and has 
represented Cornwall at Minor Counties level.  He also plays golf 
and has a handicap of 10.

Name: Aaron Launchbury
Age: 27
Golf Club: North Foreland 
Golf Club
Position: Assistant 
Greenkeeper
College: Hadlow College

 
Aaron came to greenkeeping 

later in life after a career in 
the print industry and as a 
painter and decorator.  Aaron joined North Foreland 
Golf Club as an apprentice and hasn’t looked back, 
completing his Level 2 in twelve months.

Aaron has been working closely with his Course 
Manager, Dan McGrath MG, on the Operation Pollinator 
project.  He assisted Dan in researching design ideas for 
alternative habitats for pollinating insects.

Name: Christopher Watson
Age: 18
Golf Club: Peterculter Golf Club
Position: Assistant 
Greenkeeper
College: Elmwood College

 
Chris got his passion for 

greenkeeping after spending his 
work experience at the golf club.  
He went back after leaving school, in 2010, to work 
during the summer, before being taken on as a full-time 
apprentice later that year.  Whilst as Elmwood, Chris 
awarded the BIGGA Scottish Level 2 Award.

Chris has recently taken up golf and is slowly 
improving.  His other passions are Scouts and sailing, 
where in 2011 he was on the lead boat of the Tall Ships, 
which left Greenock.

	
  

Name: Peter Thompson
Age: 25
Golf Club: Sunningdale Golf Club
Position: Assistant Greenkeeper
College: Oaklands College

 
Peter has been in greenkeeping for five 

years and is currently working towards his 
Level 3 Diploma, at Oaklands College.  

Peter started greenkeeping at Old Fold 
Manor in 2007, but chose to further develop 
his skills at Sunningdale, under Course Manager, 
Murray Long.

Outside of work, Peter holds a season ticket for Manchester 
United and is a very keen cook.  

Had he not followed his current career path he would have 
trained as a chef.

	
  

	
  	
  

Continue to Learn seminar at 
BTME 2012 (left) and Vegas trip 
(above)

The day after I had won the 

Toro Student Greenkeeper of 

the Year award I was sat on the 

train on the way home with a 

big smile on my face. 
I felt a huge sense of achievement 

that all the hard work had paid off 

and that a personal dream had 

come true. It hadn’t dawned on me 

that all the hard work was going to 

be eclipsed by the level of education 

I was about to receive at the Univer-

sity of Massachusetts (Umass).

The next few months passed like 

a blur. In order to obtain my Visa 

there was a never-ending stream of 

form fi lling followed by an interview 

with the US Embassy in London. 

As well as this there was Christ-

mas and New Year to think about 

besides a busy few months working 

on the golf course. 
However, on January 3, I found 

myself sat in Heathrow Airport on 

my own ready to go. I knew partially 

what awaited me, but no one can 

really prepare you for the USA and 

how full on things were going to 

be at university. After 22 hours of 

travelling without any sleep I fi nally 

arrived at the Comfort Inn, which 

would be my home for the next 7 

weeks. I set my alarm for early next 

morning so that I could meet up 

with some fellow students on the 

turf management course before 

going straight to sleep. I wasn’t 

disappointed as I got chatting to 

everyone straight away over coffee 

and doughnuts and managed to get 

a lift to the university. 
The fi rst thing that hit me was 

how big the campus was, it was 

like a small town with its own 

basketball and ice hockey arena, 

bars, restaurants and numerous 

high rise fl ats to accommodate all of 

the students. The place was so big 

it even had its own Power Station!

We were all expecting a nice and 

easy fi rst day but had no such luck. 

After the fi rst hour of orientation we 

went straight into lectures. There 

was so much to cover in a short 

amount of time that every available 

minute was used. There were the 

“core” subjects such as Entomol-

ogy, Disease Pathology, Turf Grass 

Physiology, Turf Grass Manage-

ment, Turf Grass Identification, 

Weed Management, Fertiliser and 

Chemical Calculations, Soil Phys-

ics, Soil Chemistry and Agronomy; 

these were then interspersed with 

other smaller, but no less impor-

tant, lectures on Irrigation, Arbo-

riculture, Staff management, Golf 

Course Design and Architecture. 

There were also some guest lectur-

ers from the world of golf including 

Bill Spence from the Brookline 

Country Club and a USGA agrono-

mist Jim Skorulski.
Of course it wasn’t all work, there 

were plenty of nights when we all 

went out for food and drinks, to 

watch Hockey matches and play 

Ten Pin Bowling. I quite fancied 

my chances at bowling but quickly 

realised that I had no chance, as 

this was one of their many national 

sports. So, I decided to play some of 

the locals at Pool, something I fared  

a lot better at. One night I went for 

three hours unbeaten before being 

asked to kindly step aside in order 

to let the others have a go. 

Going to Boston for the weekend 

was a memorable part of the trip. 

Chris Swider, one of the guys on 
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the course, was going home for the 

weekend, so a few of us booked a 

hotel and he gave us a lift. During 

the day we went to the New Eng-

land Aquarium and did the tourist 

trail and at night we ventured into 

China town for food and drinks. 

It was a great weekend but before 

we knew it we were driving back 

to the Comfort Inn and Umass for 

another week of lectures. It felt like 

the course was never going to end 

but eventually we were in our fi nal 

week and counting down the hours 

until we graduated. All together 

there were 117 2 hour lectures, 

plus homework and 32 exams! It 

was as exhausting as it sounds. 

The course pushed each and every 

one of us, including myself, to the 

limit of what could be achieved, 

but achieve we did as every one of 

the 42 students passed with fl ying 

colours. We graduated on a Friday 

afternoon which gave us chance to 

say our goodbyes to those who had 

to travel home, and gave everyone 

else a chance to get ready for one 

last night out together. 

I had another few days to kill 

before I travelled to Minneapolis, so 

I went to stay with a fellow student 

and hotel resident, Roger Beau-

lieu, at his place in Connecticut. 

We played golf and went for some 

food and a few drinks at his local 

bar. I met some great people that 

weekend and was treated like one of 

the locals. I’ve got say a big thanks 

to Roger as he was my taxi almost 

everywhere while at Umass and he 

treated me like one of his family and 

I would gladly call him a friend for 

life.
Monday morning came and 

it was time to leave New England 

behind and head for Minneapolis to 

see the Toro facilities and factories. 

I met up with the two Australian 

winners and the Canadian winner 

from Umass and we were shown 

every inch of Toro’s three main sites 

from the Headquarters, Research 

and Design and Manufacturing 

and Assembly. It was great to see 

how the products were initially con-

ceived, designed and tested before 

being assembled into the machines 

we use every day. It was eye opening 

to see the work that goes into it and 

how all the staff take pride in what 

they do; it’s no wonder we end up 

using products with such a good 

build quality. 
Edric Funk was our guide 

while we were in Minneapolis. He 

made sure that we had everything 

we needed and he arranged our 

evenings out for food and entertain-

ment, the best of which was on the 

Wednesday when we headed out 

into Minneapolis city centre. We 

went to the fi nest steak house to 

start off with and had an amazing 

meal, this was followed by a VIP 

trip to watch the local basketball 

team, Minneapolis Timberwolves, 

play Utah Jazz. We had court-side 

seats and at half time we went to 

the backstage bar and met all of 

the players as they came out for 

“The campus was like a small 

town with its own basketball 

and ice hockey arena, bars and 

restaurants. It even had its own 

Power Station!”
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